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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of September 13, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:38 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Attorney Toppel, Special Counsel Leiter
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of July 12, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Maturo drew attention to the second paragraph on Page 13, and requested clarification as to the total number of houses approved.  She asked if the 71 houses were in addition to the ones already approved.  Community Development Director Prince responded that 579 units were approved in 1989.  He said the current proposal eliminates 108 townhomes planned for the last phase, replacing them with 28 single-family homes.


Chairman Hunter observed that the minutes are accurate as written.  He proposed rewording the statement to clarify that the 28 single-family detached homes are being built instead of the 108 townhomes.  Special Counsel Leiter suggested that the staff revise the wording to make this clarification.


City Attorney Toppel added that the net effect of the revisions made to the project is a reduction of 80 units.


Commissioner Maturo noted the fourth paragraph on Page 13 indicates that the “City” concluded that the proposed changes would not result in any more significant or more severe environmental impacts.  She suggested changing “City” to “staff.”


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the July 12 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of July 26, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Hawawini noted that the minutes list him as both present and absent.  He clarified that he did not attend the July 26 meeting.


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the July 26 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 (Chairman Hunter and Commissioner Hawawini abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Terry O’Connell expressed concern about the proposed destruction of a grove of eucalyptus trees above the Northeast Ridge without proper authority.  She said the trees are located to the northeast of the existing homes and provide nesting sites for raptors and other birds.  She noted that state Department of Fish and Game regulations, as part of an international migratory agreement, prohibit cutting of trees that have active or inactive nests.  Ms. O’Connell observed that any logging or thinning of these trees would entail trampling the surrounding grasslands, destroying callippe butterfly habitat, which cannot be done without a take permit from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  She requested the City to make sure the trees are not cut without proper permits.


Special Counsel Leiter confirmed that no eucalyptus trees anywhere within the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) boundaries will be removed without permission from the County HCP manager and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.


Michelle Salmon asked for an opportunity to discuss the grading going on at the Northeast Ridge.  She said she was not sure this was part of an agenda item.  


Chairman Hunter noted that this topic can be addressed as part of the discussion of the Northeast Ridge matter on the agenda.


Community Development Director Prince said this subject was brought up at the September 11 City Council meeting, and the Council directed staff to report on the status of the grading at its September 17 meeting.


Ms. Salmon expressed concern that more destructive grading will take place in the interim.  


City Attorney Toppel advised that the City Council has jurisdiction over this issue, and the Planning Commission has no ability to take action because the matter was not included on the meeting agenda.  He commented that it would be inappropriate for the Planning Commission to revisit a grading permit under these circumstances.


Chairman Hunter thanked Ms. Salmon for bringing her concerns to the Planning Commission.  He encouraged her and other interested citizens to attend the September 17 City Council meeting to provide additional input.


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern about the recent failure of the SCADA system for the water tank, resulting in water overflowing into Firth Canyon.  He said he had difficulty contacting the Public Works Department regarding the problem.  Commissioner Jameel asked the staff to convey his comments to the Public Works Director. 

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of an email regarding the Sierra Point biotech project and several emails regarding the Northeast Ridge matter on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-05; General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05, Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-1-07; Proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a six-level parking structure with 1,249 spaces, and 2,500 square feet of retail on approximately 23 acres; Slough Estates International, applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-080, -090, and -100


Chairman Hunter reported that a letter had been received from the applicant requesting a continuance of this matter to the October 11 meeting.  He proposed continuing the matter as requested, and other Commissioners agreed.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  70 Old County Road; Sign Review SR-4-07; Planning Director’s referral of sign review application to revise internally illuminated monument sign and to replace 2 existing wall signs with 4 internally illuminated fascia signs; Tami Behel, Sign Productions, applicant; Bank of America, owner; APN 005-212-120


Senior Planner Tune said that Bank of America revised its proposal in response to previous comments so that only the text and logo of the replacement monument sign will be internally illuminated, and the red background will be opaque.  He noted the proposed fascia sign on the south side of the building facing the residences on San Francisco Avenue has been eliminated, and the proposed fascia signs on the other sides of the building will only have the text and logo illuminated with LED lighting.  He commented that with elimination of one fascia sign and removal of the large existing wall signs on two sides of the building, the total sign area proposed has been reduced to 108.9 square feet, well below the 165 square feet previously approved by the Planning Commission for this site, which has over 700 linear feet of frontage on Bayshore Boulevard and Old County Road.


To address the potential for glare from the security lighting of the bank, Senior Planner Tune indicated that the applicant suggests that the lighting facing Old County Road be controlled by a photo sensor with a timer; the security lighting on the two sides of the buildings with automatic teller machines (ATMs) will remain as they are in order to comply with state law.


Senior Planner Tune reported that a landscape architecture firm contacted staff regarding landscaping the undeveloped portion of the Bank of America site with water-conserving plantings.  He said staff recommends requiring as a condition of approval that landscaping plans be submitted and approved prior to issuance of a building permit for the signage, and that the applicant be required to landscape or pave the vacant portion of the site and install photo sensors and timers as appropriate to control glare from exterior lighting on the south side of the building. 

Commissioner Lentz asked if the 165 square feet of signage previously approved by the Planning Commission exceeds what would normally be allowed.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not recall what was previously allowed before the Planning Commission more recently approved the 165 square foot amount, but it was probably more than the standard 100 square feet maximum.  He noted that there was previously a much larger pole sign at the corner where the monument sign now is located.


Commissioner Lentz commented that 165 square feet seems to be a large amount for such a small building.  Senior Planner Tune explained that 165 square feet was based upon a previous proposal.


Chairman Hunter noted that a proposed condition of approval would require either landscaping or paving of the vacant portion.  He said he would prefer landscaping, and he asked if staff considered paving a better alternative.  Senior Planner Tune responded part of the undeveloped portion of the site adjoins the parking lot for the shopping center, which may need additional paving to accommodate access in and out of the parking spaces; alternatively, it may be desirable to pave a walkway in the area.  Chairman Hunter recommended specifying that as much of the site should be landscaped as possible.  Senior Planner Tune proposed adding a stipulation that paving should be limited to the minimum required to accommodate access to the adjacent parking lot.  Commissioner Lentz suggested adding this as an additional condition of approval, and other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Jameel said he understood that Bank of America had planned to build a permanent building on the vacant portion of the site to replace the existing portable structure.  Senior Planner Tune responded that his research indicates that the original structure on the site was a temporary trailer, which was replaced by the current modular building.  He added that the bank had expressed no intention of replacing the existing building.


Commissioner Jameel commented that when the bank was originally approved, the Bank of America was supposed to be an active sponsor and participant in community events.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that he found no mention of any such requirement in the files.


Commissioner Jameel asked if there is any evidence that LED lighting will actually reduce glare from the signs.  He observed that some LED lights can be very bright.  Senior Planner Tune said the proposed lighting is similar to that used in Brisbane Technology Park, and there have been no complaints about this type of lighting.  He noted the light source comes from behind the sign and produces a glow around the letters.  He added that the LED signs will be on the sides of the building facing away from residences.


Chairman Hunter asked if approving this sign program for 108.9 square feet would rescind the previous approval of 165 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune suggesting clarifying this intention as an additional condition of approval.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Steve Allsop, Sign Productions, stated that after the July 26 Planning Commission meeting, he met with staff and Ron Mucovich of the Bank of America to address some of the concerns that were raised by the Commission.  He said the bank confirmed its willingness to landscape the vacant portion of the site.  He noted the bank revised its proposal to eliminate one fascia sign, reducing the total square footage, and to illuminate only the letters on the signs with a type of lighting that reduces glare significantly.  Mr. Allsop pointed out that under the revised proposal, the glare and square footage are being reduced, and Bank of America will landscape the lot in a manner acceptable to the City.  He requested approval of the sign program.


Chairman Hunter asked if the signs will be kept lit at all hours.  Mr. Allsop said photo sensors and timers will be put on the displays so they are turned on at dusk and turned off at a specific time.  He added that the ATM lighting is governed by state law.


Commissioner Lentz commented that he was pleased the vacant lot would be landscaped.  He said he considered the current Bank of America signs to be more tasteful than the proposed ones, but the City has no design review authority over business signs.  He asked how the ATM signs are illuminated.  Mr. Allsop said he was not sure.  He said the main change for the monument sign will be that its beige metal background will become red.


Commissioner Lentz said his major concern was the impact of the signs at night, and he questioned the need to illuminate the monument sign.  Mr. Allsop noted that the adjacent Brisbane Village Shopping Center has more signs and much brighter signs than those proposed for the bank, and the bank is also reducing the amount of its signage.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the City could restrict the number of illuminated signs.  Senior Planner Tune explained that approval of the sign program is discretionary, subject to the required findings.


Commissioner Jameel noted that the staff report indicates that the Bank of America representative had not yet agreed to the landscaping.  Mr. Allsop clarified that the staff report was prepared before confirmation of the bank’s commitment had been received from Mr. Mucovich.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Maturo moved, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo said she was pleased with the revisions to the signs, the reduction in square footage, and the proposed landscaping.  She expressed support for conditionally approving the application with the addition of a condition limiting the amount of new paving.


Commissioner Jameel commented that he would have liked to see the landscaping plan, but felt comfortable having staff approve those details.  He encouraged the Bank of America to consider replacing the existing modular building with a new structure.  He also recommended that the bank become more involved in sponsoring community affairs.  Commissioner Jameel indicated that he had no objections to the proposed sign program.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if Commissioner Lentz had concerns about the red and blue colors of the proposed signs.  Commissioner Lentz clarified that he was more concerned about the position and visibility of the signs.  He said the proposed fascia signs will be more conspicuous, and he expressed his opinion that it was excessive to illuminate both the monument and the fascia signs.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that Brisbane Shopping Village has a limited color palette for the background of its signs.  He asked if it would be possible to soften the colors proposed for the Bank of America signs.


Commissioner Lentz said he would rather not have the monument sign illuminated at all.


Chairman Hunter commented that the purpose of signage is to make a business visible, and the Planning Commission’s concerns about lessening visibility seem contrary to this concept.  He pointed out that the Bank of America’s logo and colors are used for its marketing efforts nationwide.  He noted that the quantity of signage is regulated by City, and the applicant has revised its proposal to better comply with these City standards.  


Chairman Hunter said Mr. Allsop made the point that the proposed signs are not as bright as those for neighboring businesses.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed sign program strikes a good balance between visibility and sensitivity to the City’s concerns.  He recommended approving the proposal, with additional conditions specifying that the 108.9 square feet proposed will be the maximum allowed for the site and that as much of the undeveloped portion as possible should be landscaped rather than paved.  Commissioner Jameel suggested adding “as approved by staff.”


Commissioner Lentz considered the amount of signage proposed to be excessive and opposed illuminating the monument sign.  He thought that allowing this illuminated commercial sign would detract from the character of the town.


Commissioner Hawawini agreed with Commissioner Lentz that the monument sign did not need to be illuminated.  He objected to having an illuminated monument sign at this important entrance to Central Brisbane.


Commissioner Jameel said he was comfortable with the proposed signage and did not see a need for further revisions.  Chairman Hunter agreed.  Commissioner Maturo stated that the lighting for the monument sign would be less than what is already in the area.  She suggested looking for other ways to enhance the entrance to Central Brisbane.


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the sign program with the additional conditions suggested by Chairman Hunter.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 2 (Commissioners Hawawini and Lentz opposed).


Chairman Hunter thanked Mr. Allsop for attending the meeting and asked him to convey the Commission’s concerns to the Bank of America.

2. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and 


-040 (Out of Order)


Commissioner Maturo recused herself from participating in the discussion or voting on this item because she lives at the Northeast Ridge.  She departed from the dais and left the room.


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of several emails regarding this matter. He indicated that all correspondence will be made part of the record.  He asked members of the public wishing to speak to limit their comments to allow time for everyone to be heard.


Chairman Hunter stated that he and other Commissioners who were absent from previous meetings had an opportunity to watch the videotapes, so members of the public did not need to repeat comments made before.


Special Counsel Leiter said she would begin by providing an overview of issues pertaining to the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) and the HCP agreement, and then Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, would respond to specific comments raised at the last meeting, and City Attorney Toppel would review the actions before the Planning Commission at this meeting.


Ms. Leiter observed that many comments made by members of the public have to do with the HCP.  She said the first Endangered Species Act allowed for no exceptions and no taking of habitat for an endangered species.  She stated that the Endangered Species Act was amended to provide a right to develop an HCP process to allow for incidental taking of habitat in exchange for public dedication of land and funding for habitat activities the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service determined would enhance the survival of endangered species.  In 1982-83, Ms. Leiter noted, the Cities of South San Francisco, Daly City, and Brisbane and the County of San Mateo created the nation’s first HCP.  Under that HCP, developers could destroy some habitat in return for dedicating private lands to public ownership and pay a per-unit fee for financing habitat activities. 


Ms. Leiter said the San Bruno Mountain Area HCP engendered a great deal of controversy when it was created, and the plan is still controversial.  In spite of the opposition, she noted, the validity of the HCP and the HCP agreement was affirmed by the U.S. District Court and the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals.


Ms. Leiter advised that the current version of the Endangered Species Act has two provisions that allow taking of habitat.  First, she explained, the Act allows for issuance an incidental take permit, which gives local governmental agencies the right to oversee taking of habitat.  In the case of the San Bruno Mountain Area HCP, those agencies are the County of San Mateo and the Cities of South San Francisco, Daly City, and Brisbane.  Second, Ms. Leiter indicated, the Act allows the parties to work out an agreement as to how the habitat would be managed and clarifying the responsibilities of the parties.  Under the HCP agreement, landowners would have the right to develop a planned parcel and would be required to dedicate all other land to public ownership as conserved habitat and to ensure collection and delivery of per-unit fees.  The County of San Mateo and a trust composed of representatives of the participating cities established a management and oversight process.


Ms. Leiter noted that with the listing of the callippe butterfly as an endangered species in 1997, the HCP agreement required the agencies to meet to establish a consensus as to how to proceed.  She reported that the parties met and decided to reduce impacts on the callippe by preserving more habitat and to increase funding for management activities.  The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service determined that the land above the Northeast Ridge townhouses, approximately 20 acres, would be dedicated and conserved as open space, and that any future development would be placed in areas of degraded butterfly habitat.  Ms. Leiter noted that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service also made recommendations to improve HCP management activities and techniques.


Ms. Leiter stated that because City of Brisbane had previously approved construction of 108 homes in the habitat area, the Northeast Ridge developer revised its plans and now proposes construction of fewer homes in a different location.  In response to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s determination that increased funding was critical to maintaining butterfly habitat, the developer proposes establishing a $4 million endowment and a $75,000-per-year increase in assessments to homeowners.  Ms. Leiter said that with input from a local advisory group, a new HCP management plan has been developed.  As part of that plan, the County is removing Thomas Reid Associates as HCP manager and taking on the role of management itself.


Ms. Leiter reported that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has instituted a process to amend the incidental take permit to reflect the revised Northeast Ridge project.  The biological opinion issued by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service indicates that the dedication of the area known as Callippe Hill and the increase in funding will be beneficial for the survival of the species.  The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is currently drafting an environmental review of this matter, which will be circulated for public comment before being approved.


Ms. Malamut, the City’s environmental consultant, drew attention to the memorandum summarizing the issues presented to the Planning Commission, the application of the HCP and approvals from other agencies, and responses to comments made by the Commission and members of the public.  


Ms. Malamut noted that the neighborhoods being discussed, previously referred to as Viewpoint North and Landmark North, are identified as Hillcrest and Landmark Two in the 2007 addendum.  She clarified that Landmark Two is the area currently proposed for development, and Hillcrest is the area from which previously approved development would be removed.


Ms. Malamut stated that the permits for the Northeast Ridge development approved by the City in 1989 provided for three distinct neighborhoods with three distinct housing types, totaling 579 units.  She said the current application deals with two of the neighborhoods, Hillcrest and Landmark Two; the third neighborhood has already been developed, along with portions of the other two neighborhoods, for a total of 411 built units and 17 single-family units presently under construction.  The proposed modification would eliminate all of the 108 townhomes that were proposed for Hillcrest and instead place 71 single-family units in Landmark Two.  The total number of housing units in all neighborhoods under the 2007 Vesting Tentative Map would be 499, a reduction of 80 units compared to the original plan.  Ms. Malamut indicated that the proposed modifications to the 1989 Vesting Tentative Map would reduce the area to be developed by approximately 50 percent.  She explained that the reason for the modification, as described by Ms. Leiter, is the listing of the callippe silverspot butterfly as an endangered species in 1997.


Ms. Malamut indicated that the applications under review and consideration by the Planning Commission are modifications to the Vesting Tentative Map for Unit Two, which was approved in 1989; the planned development permit, the design permit, and a grading permit.  She said the Planning Commission has the responsibility to consider the environmental effects of the modifications to the project in accordance with the provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  She noted that the effects of the modifications are set forth in the 2007 addendum to the EIR, and the findings for approval of the EIR addendum are contained in Resolution PC-1-07.  She stated that the Planning Commission should make a recommendation to the City Council for final action on the 2007 addendum.


Ms. Malamut emphasized that the applications before the Commission are for modifications of existing land development approvals, not for developer-initiated new projects.  She said that if the current applications are not approved, the 1989 approvals would not be rescinded.  She advised that CEQA requires that the current applications be evaluated by comparing them with the effects of the 1989 plans.  Ms. Malamut stated that development of 71 housing units at Landmark Two would be authorized by the proposed modifications being considered.  She noted the modified project would still need to be approved by the other agencies, and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service would need to modify the incidental take permit and amend the HCP to provide for a new operating program.


Ms. Malamut observed that issues regarding the adequacy and the effectiveness of the HCP and the plan operator are not matters before the City at this time.  She said these matters should instead be dealt with by the HCP trustees.


Ms. Malamut reviewed the responses to public comments, grouped into five general categories:  the use and adequacy of an addendum for CEQA review, alleged conflicts of interest, exclusion of 17 lots from the 2007 addendum, the developer’s failure to perform certain conditions of the 1989 approval, and the features and design of the modified project itself.


Ms. Malamut explained that CEQA rules allow preparation of an addendum when some changes are necessary, but none of the conditions requiring preparation of a subsequent or supplemental EIR have occurred.  She drew attention to the staff memo for a list of the applicable triggers for preparation of a subsequent or supplemental EIR.  She noted that the 1983 EIR evaluated and disclosed the environmental effects of the entire Northeast Ridge development project, which consisted at that time of 1,250 housing units; the 1989 addendum evaluated and disclosed the environmental effects of a proposed modification that reduced the total number of housing units.  In 1989, the City made the required findings and adopted the 1989 addendum and approved the 1989 Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits.  


Ms. Malamut stated that the primary changes to the project since 1989 are a reduction in the total number of housing units, a reduction in the area to be graded, resulting in an increase of dedicated habitat, replacement of the public road connection with an emergency vehicle access, an increase in the HCP annual fee for housing units occupied since 2006, establishment of an HCP endowment, and additional funding for community facilities.  She advised that the changes proposed in 2007 will result in commensurate reductions of the adverse impacts identified and mitigated in the 1982 and 1983 EIRs and the 1989 addendum.  She referred to the environmental checklist included in the 2007 addendum, finding that no new significant environmental effects or substantial increase in the severity of previously identified significant efforts would result from the proposed changes.


Ms. Malamut said the 2007 addendum discusses two topics, biological resources and traffic and circulation, in more detail to consider the effects of changes in the project and the changed circumstances since 1989.  Based on their analysis, which included consideration of impacts on callippe migration corridors as well as cumulative traffic impacts, the consultants concluded that none of the proposed 2007 modifications would result in increased unmitigated environmental impacts that warrant preparation of a subsequent or supplemental EIR.


Ms. Malamut noted that some members of the public raised concerns about new information regarding geological hazards and the potential presence of serpentine rock.  In looking at these areas, the consultants concluded that these issues and mitigation measures were analyzed and considered in the 1983 EIR and the 1987 addendum.  Ms. Malamut advised that there is no serpentine rock at the project site.  She said the City of Brisbane requires the applicant to submit grading plans so the City can determine if the proposed grading is appropriate for identified site conditions.  


Ms. Malamut stated that the previous EIR documents also address concerns about adverse air quality effects from grading and construction activities.  She noted that the City also requires appropriate dust control and noise control measures.  Ms. Malamut commented that the reduction in the number of units and size of the project will reduce air quality impacts as well as potential effects on water quality.


Ms. Malamut reported that LSA Associates evaluated the potential visual impacts of the proposed changes to the 1989 Vesting Tentative Map and determined that the revised project would result in no increase in these impacts and that these issues had been addressed in the environmental checklist.


Ms. Malamut indicated that the City has been following proper CEQA procedures in considering the various environmental impacts from the proposed revisions to the project.  She said public controversy alone does not trigger the requirement for a subsequent or supplemental EIR, and the City has determined that an addendum is the appropriate CEQA document to evaluate the proposed modifications to the project and the changed circumstances.


With respect to public comments about a potential conflict of interest between LSA Associates and Thomas Reid Associates, Ms. Malamut advised that neither firm has any legal or financial interest in the other, and no evidence of any such conflict has ever been presented.  She clarified that Thomas Reid Associates has been working under a contract with the County of San Mateo, not the City of Brisbane, while LSA Associates has been employed by the City.


Ms. Malamut noted that several people made comments about the developer failing to perform various conditions that were part of 1989 Vesting Tentative Map approval, including removal of eucalyptus trees, studying impacts on weather, construction of frog ponds, and control of invasive plants.  She explained some of the restrictions pertaining to removal of eucalyptus trees and discussed the status of the developer’s activities in this respect.  She reported that the developer conducted a weather study to identify possible impacts, and after reviewing the study, the City decided not to impose any conditions or bond on the project to address these issues.  Ms. Malamut noted that construction of all required frog ponds will be completed by next summer, bringing the developer into full compliance with those conditions.  She clarified that Brookfield Homes is not required by law to control invasive species on undeveloped portions of its property.  


In response to comments made about the features and design of the project, Ms. Malamut referred to the design permit approved by the City in 2000, which allowed the developer to update the architectural styles and make them more consistent with houses elsewhere in Brisbane.  She explained that there are no perimeter retaining walls around the project, and the interior retaining walls were constructed to accommodate the contour grading and prevent slippage.  Ms. Malamut stated that the 1989 conditions of approval required an affordable housing program, which the developer provided for the Altamar neighborhood of Unit 1.  She said the Caltrans benches have been donated to the County as open space, and the City has no authority to require the developer to make any changes to that land.  She clarified that there are no electrical transmission lines located within the developed area and no conditions of approval dealing with this subject.  Ms. Malamut noted that the 2007 Vesting Tentative Map includes a proposed fire buffer consistent with the 1989 conditions of approval.


City Attorney Toppel drew the Planning Commission’s attention to Resolution No. PC-1-07, which recommends approval of the EIR addendum to the City Council, and Resolution No. PC-2-07, recommending approval of the modifications to the Vesting Tentative Map, the planned development permit, the design permit, and the grading permit.  He distributed copies of the proposed findings for approval and the annotated conditions of approval.


Chairman Hunter thanked Ms. Leiter, Ms. Malamut, and City Attorney Toppel for the staff presentation.  He suggested taking a brief recess before having public comments.


At 9:54 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 10:03 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS (Out of Order)


1.
852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-4-07, Renewal of Variance V-1-05 for new house’s entry to exceed 20 ft. height limit within front 15 ft. of site, for stairwell turret to exceed 30 ft. height limit, and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Tim Garcia, applicant & owner; APN 007-442-170


Chairman Hunter announced that in light of the late hour, the applicant for this item had requested that the matter be continued to October 11.  He thanked the applicant for his consideration and apologized to anyone who had intended to make comments on that item at this meeting.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the October 11 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS (Continued)

3. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and 


-040 (Out of Order)


Chairman Hunter asked if Commissioners had any questions about the staff presentation.  Commissioners Lentz and Jameel indicated they had questions.  Commissioner Jameel proposed waiting until after members of the public had a chance to speak, and other Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.  He asked speakers to limit their remarks to five minutes to allow time for everyone to be heard.


Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, observed that this was the fourth meeting on this matter, and he expressed concern about the limited time available for public input.  He said he received the staff’s responses to public comments just before the meeting and had not had a chance to review them thoroughly.  He recommended postponing this matter to allow more time for the public to review the documents.


Community Development Director Prince stated that the staff report has been available since last week.  He noted the matter had been continued from the last meeting, so members of the public had sufficient notice that this item was on the meeting agenda.


Chairman Hunter expressed willingness to continue this matter to the next meeting if members of the public needed more time.  He asked for a show of hands of those who preferred to continue the matter to the September 27 meeting.  Audience members proposed taking public comments and then continuing the matter to the next meeting.  Chairman Hunter proposed proceeding until at least 10:30 p.m.


Mr. McIntire expressed his opinion that the EIR addendum was insufficient and that a more in-depth analysis should be required.  He objected to limiting the consideration to a comparison of this project to the 1989 project, and argued that other cumulative impacts should also be considered.


Mr. McIntire stated that he had some specific comments about biological issues that he could provide in writing and discuss in more detail at the next meeting.


Commissioner Lentz requested that Mr. McIntire submit written comments in advance of the next meeting.  Chairman Hunter thanked Mr. McIntire for his cooperation.


Michelle Salmon observed that the 1983 take permit requires the developer to comply with all aspects of the HCP as one of its conditions.  She noted that the 1983 take permit and EIR were based on information now 25 years old.  She reviewed the factors triggering the need to prepare a new EIR and pointed out that a number of circumstances have changed, including the 1989 earthquake, the 1990 Oakland firestorm, excessive rains resulting in landslides in 2006, the increased development on the mountain, and advances and changes in scientific methodology.  


Ms. Salmon provided a sample of the expansive clay soils taken from the intermediate school site where the slope recently slid.  She said the same hazard exists on the Northeast Ridge.  She stated that she can hear the Mission Blue Center building moving when she participates in her yoga class, and she cautioned that this structure is likely to slide downhill in the foreseeable future.  Ms. Salmon expressed concern that the construction techniques used are inadequate to address the geological threats to human life and safety.


Ms. Salmon said more than 5 acres of grassland habitat is being lost each year, and other habitat is being degraded because the eucalyptus trees were not properly managed.  She objected to illegal grading and taking of callippe habitat without a proper permit.  She pointed out that the grading taking place is not just for fire management, as the City’s letter to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service indicated; instead, a cul-de-sac is being graded for construction of more houses.


Ms. Salmon noted that the sale of 71 single-family homes will produce far more profit for the developer than the originally approved 108 condominium units.


At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Jameel moved to extend the time allotted for this matter until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo not participating in voting).


Linda Salmon stated that she spoke with Peter Rosekrans earlier that day, who told her the frog ponds were not constructed as designed and that the original plans had been lost.  She contended that the real reason the Hillcrest neighborhood was not built was because of PG&E’s refusal to move its high-tension transmission lines.  She provided the Planning Commission with a copy of a 1989 map showing the elimination of that neighborhood.


Ms. Salmon noted the 1983 plan for the project was abandoned by the original developer because all the EIR conditions could not be met.  The property owner then found a new developer, Southwest Diversified.  She submitted copies of the letters she wrote in opposition to the original faulty EIR and said the same arguments still apply.  She drew attention to her letter comparing the 1983 Northeast Ridge project with the 1989 project, and she pointed out that the 1989 project actually took up more land.


Ms. Salmon questioned the need to remove the eucalyptus trees to eliminate the alleged barrier to butterfly migration.  She showed a photo taken before the project and noted that the Mission blue and callippe butterflies were doing well in that setting.


Ms. Salmon argued that staff’s recollection of the history of the project is inaccurate and incomplete.  She stated that Thomas Reid Associate’s flawed data has now been discounted by the current peer reviewer.


Chairman Hunter requested that Ms. Salmon and other people with pertinent historical documents submit to the Planning Commission so they can be reviewed before the next meeting.


Ms. Salmon said she reviewed all her records in reaction to the recent decision by the Zoning Administrator regarding a minor modification to an existing single-family house, which she characterized as unilaterally changing the covenants, conditions, and restrictions applicable to the Northeast Ridge development.


Community Development Director Prince advised that staff will provide information to the City Council at the September 17 meeting showing that Ms. Salmon’s allegations are groundless.  He noted that the City has had an official Zoning Administrator for years with authority to make such determinations. 


John Christopher Burr said his comments incorporate all previous comments made about the Northeast Ridge project and were part of the public record.  He expressed concern about wetlands destruction, the lack of consideration of feasible alternatives and mitigation measures, and the absence of a proper mitigation monitoring program with regard to wetlands issues.  He said most mitigation authorities recommend a wetlands restoration ratio of 10 to 1, and Brisbane’s General Plan has strong policies favoring protection of wetlands.  He recommended that the City impose conditions of approval requiring daylighting of the watercourses on the ridge, as well as protection and enhancement of the Brisbane Lagoon and the slough leading to it.  Mr. Burr noted that past complaints about siltation from quarry operations impacting the Lagoon have not been properly addressed.


Mr. Burr observed that the EIR does not address appropriate criteria for combating global warming.  He cited publications, charts, and graphs by Professor James Hansen, director of NASA’s Goddard Space Laboratory, and asked that those documents also be incorporated by reference.  Mr. Burr observed that Professor Hansen’s work shows loss of snowpacks and projected sea level rises.


Carolyn Parker stated that the frog ponds at the Northeast Ridge were not constructed as required.  She showed pictures of the frog ponds and pointed out that the river rock and cement bottoms do not allow frogs to burrow.  She said the area near the fence, which was recently excavated, used to be the only place frogs could still be heard, but that habitat has now been destroyed.


Referring to Pages 9 and 12 of the staff report, Ms. Parker disputed the statements that the potential for dust and noise from construction activities was specifically disclosed to buyers at the Northeast Ridge.  She questioned the accuracy of the information being provided by staff.


Robert Howard said that when he first moved to the Northeast Ridge, there were frog ponds fed by surface water and natural springs, but those areas were later excavated to build houses and cement culverts.  He noted that rain is now the sole water supply, and frogs can no longer survive in those areas.  He said that when he purchased his house, he received a stylized map of the area that did show any other development beyond the first phase.


Terry O’Connell objected to the City making decisions based on an addendum to an outdated EIR containing suspect information.  She pointed out that approval of the proposed project and issuance of a take permit will not protect the mountain or the endangered butterfly species.  She noted that there have been advances in science since the original documents were prepared, and she urged the City to insist on a complete EIR.


Dana Dillworth noted that on September 1, she provided photographs showing dust billowing from the quarry as a result of the recycling operations there that were not anticipated when the EIR was done.  She expressed concern that these dust impacts were not considered in the addendum.  She said there are many new conditions, including market conditions, that should be taken into account in the evaluation of the project.  


Referring to a Google map of the Northeast Ridge, Ms. Dillworth questioned what percentage 4.3 acres of habitat represents in relation to the entire development.  She asked how many other acres in the area will be permanently conserved as habitat.


Ms. Dillworth noted concerns regarding reliance on 25-year-old insufficient data and the habitat destruction caused by recent grading.  She stated that the agreement the City is being asked to approve was drafted behind closed doors, without public input and without consideration of alternatives.  Ms. Dillworth observed that some of the documents mentioned in the staff report, such as studies by Carlson, Barber and Gibson, Ralph Osterling, and a City design consultant, had not been made available to the public.


Ms. Dillworth emphasized that the City has to act in the interests of the public trust and public resources.  She said the EIR addendum does not adequately address the issues, and she urged the Planning Commission to recommend a higher level of review.


At 11:00 p.m., Chairman Hunter proposed continuing this matter to the next meeting.  He said he would save the slips from people who did not comment at this meeting and call on them first at the next session.  He noted that Ms. Dillworth had a PowerPoint presentation she wished to show, and he asked her to contact the staff before the next meeting to arrange for the necessary equipment.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the September 27 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo not participating in vote).


Chairman Hunter requested that staff post the documents received at this meeting on the City’s Website.  Audience members asked for copies of all supporting documents as well.  Community Development Director Prince advised that as many of the documents as possible will be posted on the Website; he added that all supporting documents are available in hard-copy form at City Hall.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince explained that when he makes decisions on minor modifications in his capacity as Zoning Administrator, the Planning Commission receives subsequent notice of these actions.  He said he would provide the Commission copies of his letter conditionally approving the minor modification requested at 10 Huckleberry Court.


Director Prince noted that City employees will be relocating to 140 Valley Drive while City Hall is being remodeled.  He said the move will take place September 21 through 24, and City offices will be closed on those days.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Maturo reminded Commissioners and members of the public of the Brisbane Lagoon clean-up scheduled for September 15.


Commissioner Lentz noted that Commissioners received notices about the upcoming West Coast Green Conference.  Director Prince said there are funds in the Commission budget for Commissioners to attend either the West Coast Green Conference or the Planning Commission Institute in the spring.


Commissioner Jameel noted that Commissioners received an email from Associate Planner Johnson about a training session on October 25 in Mountain View.  Director Prince said Commissioners are required to participate in ethics training each year.  He suggested contacting staff for more information.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to cancel the General Plan Special Meeting of September 20, 2007, and adjourn to the Regular Meeting of September 27, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 11:15 p.m.
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